The Colonial Society of Massachusetts

Minutes of the 121st Annual Meeting of the Membership

Held at the Society’s House

87 Mt. Vernon Street, Boston

21 November 2013
President Donald R. Friary called the meeting to order at 6.00 P.M.

The reading of the minutes of the 2012 Annual Meeting was waived.

1.  Report of the Membership Committee.  Celeste Walker reported that the membership of the Society stands at 314 members: 184 resident members, 122 non-resident members, and 8 honorary members.

During the past year, the changes in membership are as follows:

Deaths

Frances Burnham, a member since 2007, died on December 26, 2012.

Marcus McCorison, a member since 1961, died on February 3.

Pauline Maier, a member since 1980, died on August 12.

Edmund Morgan, a member since 1940, died July 8.

William Osgood, a member since 1955, died July 25.

Cheryl Robertson, a member since 1998, died July 7.

Marvin Sherwood Sadik, a member since 1972, died May 28.
The membership stood for a moment of silence.

Resignations
John Hench, a member since 1985
David Proper, a member since 1984
The following new members were welcomed to the Society this year:

Resident Members

Brian J. LeMay, of Boston.

Nathaniel Sheidley, of Boston

Michael Yogg, of Wellesley.

Non-resident Members

Daniel Putnam Brown, Jr., of West Granby, CT 

Linford Fisher, of Cranston, R.I.

Joshua Lane, of Deerfield, MA

The following nominations, approved at the June and September Council meetings, will be voted upon at the Society’s December Stated Meeting.

For Honorary Membership:

Henry Lee

Mary Beth Norton

Gordon Wood 

For Resident Membership:

Margaret Bendroth, Executive Director, Congregational Library

Marguerita Desy, historian for the Naval History and Heritage Command, Boston

Samantha Nelson, Executive Director of Boston by Foot

Richard Pickering, Director of Museum Experience at Plimoth Plantation 

Sarah Watkins, Director of Collections and Learning, USS Constitution Museum

Justin Wyner, former president of the American Jewish Historical Society
2.  Report of the Treasurer.  [Redacted]
President Friary then yielded the chair to Susan Lively.

3.  Report of the Nominating Committee.  David Warrington, chair of the Nominating Committee, thanked the other members of the committee, Susan Goganian and James O’Toole, and read the slate of nominees:

President


Donald R. Friary

Vice Presidents


Robert Allison, Dan Coquilette, Celeste Walker

Recording Secretary

Leslie A. Morris

Corresponding Secretary
Martha J. McNamara

Treasurer


Thomas R. Appleton

Member of Council,

Lorna Condon (2016)

3-year term



Continuing members of


Council


Caroline Sloat (2014), Robert Bellinger (2015)

There were no nominations from the floor. Susan Lively moved the slate of officers and councilor.  

VOTED: To approve the slate as read.  Approved unanimously.
President Friary resumed the chair, and thanked the membership.
4.  Report of the Curator.  Elton Hall recapped several of the major loans, and conservation projects, the Society has undertaken in recent years, commenting that this has enabled the Society to conserve many of its highest priority pieces. This was also true in the case of Gerry Ward and Brock Jobe, who sought a meeting to discuss a project they were undertaking, which came to be known as Four Centuries of Boston Furniture. Their preliminary reconnaissance of the house turned up some Boston empire furniture upon which they reported to Robert Mussey and Clark Pierce, who came for a closer look. They discovered the inscription that turned a ratty old sofa into one of our most prized possessions. Using a handsome and appropriate fabric procured by Richard Nylander, Hillary Fairbanks restored the sofa to its former glory, and it was included in the exhibition at the Massachusetts Historical Society.  It will return in time for the February Stated Meeting. There is talk of further investigation of possible Isaac Vose work among our Parkman furniture.

Toby, Don Friary, and Tom Paine recently attended a Skinner auction preview, of property from the estate of Charles Paine Fisher, a son of Georgina Paine Fisher Howland, who gave us the house.  Tom brought along some photographs of these rooms taken about 1900 and 1940. The only thing in the auction that was recorded in the photographs was a convex mirror that hung on that north wall of the west parlor. Toby said it was a useful reminder that as time moves on another generation will come to an end and their possessions will again be distributed, and as in the case of Charles Fisher, much may leave the family and be all the harder to discover again, should anyone ever want to know. In addition to preserving the fabric of the house, the Society should be collecting and preserving information about the house, the people who lived here, and how they lived. We should compile information about all this.  Toby concluded by saying that Don was in the process of reconstituting the House Committee, and that work to document the contents of the house will continue.  
5.  Report of the Editor of Publications.  John Tyler began his report by telling the story of the disputed boundary line between Massachusetts and New Hampshire, and how the young Thomas Hutchinson was sent to London by Governor Belcher, nominally as the representative of the Massachusetts towns lost to New Hampshire, but actually as the agent of the Massachusetts General Court, and perhaps also as Belcher’s private agent to kill the idea of a Land Bank. While Hutchinson’s mission was largely a failure, John commented it had a formative effect on Hutchinson’s view of politics: that it was something that happened in back rooms, not at open meetings. This is the story told in volume 1 of The Correspondence of Thomas Hutchinson, now set in pages and in the process of being indexed.  It should appear in February 2014, and is dedicated to Malcolm Freiberg.

Appearing shortly after volume 1 of the Papers of Thomas Hutchinson will be volume 6 of Portrait of a Patriot: The Major Political and Legal Writings of Josiah Quincy, Jr., with Neil York compiling Quincy’s newspaper writings and his correspondence; it is dedicated to Pauline Maier. John added that so much has been said by so many prominent people since Pauline’s sudden and unexpected death that he felt he could add little. She has been hailed by two of the Society’s Honorary Members, Bernard Bailyn calling her “a total mensch” and Gordon Wood, the “historian’s historian,” comments that would have pleased her. She was also the ideal chair of the Publications Committee, always encouraging, proud of the list of our publications that came from such slender resources, a tigress for maintaining standards of quality in transcription, a terrier in unearthing manuscripts projects worthy of our support, and insistent that the work we undertook should have wide usefulness to the scholarly community of early American historians. She will be much missed.

John then described the multitude of events surrounding the multiple exhibitions related to Four Centuries of Massachusetts Furniture. The papers from the conference at Winterthur that began all these events in March, edited by fellow Members Brock Jobe and Gerry Ward, will be published in 2015, the fortieth anniversary of the publication of the Society’s previous conference volume on the same subject edited by fellow Members Jonathan Fairbanks and the then very young Brock Jobe.

The end of 2014 should see publication of a fourth volume in The Papers of Francis Bernard. Further in the future are more volumes of the Hutchinson Papers; The Memoirs of Josiah Cotton (1680-1756) edited by Douglas Winiarski of the University of Richmond; and fellow Members David Hancock’s and Mark Peterson’s Account Books of John Hull (1624-1683), Just beginning is a project by Publications Chair Ken Minkema and fellow Member Jeff Cooper, supervising the transcription of the Rowley Church Records, rediscovered not so long ago in an abandoned safe deposit box of a bank about to close its doors. The Rowley Records are remarkable not only for their length and completeness but also for their detailed accounts of church discipline and Rowley’s positions on theological controversies that stirred the second generation of Puritan New Englanders.  This is the first Colonial Society project that will be “crowd-sourced.”

John concluded by saying he hoped that by this time next year he will be able to report significant progress in digitizing past publications and posting them on the Internet.  This is important for broadening our audience and making our past scholarly achievements more readily available in these days when many researchers never even pass through a library door.
6.  Report of the President.  Don Friary thanked John for his most informative and very encouraging report on the Society’s publications, adding that the past year saw also a new phenomenon in the issuance of volume four of The Complete Works of William Billings in an "ultra-short run" of just 100 so that we and our co-publisher, the American Musicological Society, could continue to offer full sets of Billings’ 18th-century music.  To John’s description of the activities surrounding Four Centuries of Massachusetts Furniture, he added that the Colonial Society as first alphabetically among the eleven  institutions has gained unsought and unwarranted priority, including an item in the current issue of Museum that has nothing to do with us, but is headlined “Colonial Society of Massachusetts.”  
Don then summarized the numerous events sponsored by the Society over the last year: on October 4, the CSM co-sponsored an emerging scholars symposium at the Museum of Fine Arts on Massachusetts furniture; an open house on September 12 showcasing the Vose sofa that drew 75 neighbors and museum professionals, with Curator Toby Hall speaking about this house and member Robert Mussey discussing his discovery of the Vose sofa and other Vose examples here and elsewhere; and the annual Graduate Student Forum on Friday, May 10. 
This year the Forum committee--Vice President Robert Allison, Robert Gross of the University of Connecticut and Susan Lindsey Lively of Harvard--adopted a new format suggested by senior scholar/commentator, Karen Kupperman of New York University. Each student was asked to present one document encountered in research for discussion and analysis. It was a highly successful experiment and will become part of each year’s program. Robert Gross of the University of Connecticut will be the senior scholar/commentator at next year’s Forum on June 6th.
Susan Lively represented the Society at the New England Regional Fellowship Consortium’s meeting in March. The Colonial Society’s fellowship was awarded to Steven Pitt, a Ph. D. candidate at the University of Pittsburgh, who was also a participant in our Graduate Student Forum.  His topic is “City upon the Atlantic Tides: Puritans, Merchants, and the Seafaring Community of Boston, 1689-1763.”  

The William M. Fowler, Jr. Outreach Fund, established and generously supported by  Member Harvey Steinberg, enabled the Society to co-sponsor From Revolution to New Nation: Exploring Boston’s Trails to Freedom, 1760–1860, the Boston People and Places: Summer Teacher Institute held from Monday, July 29 to Friday, August 2. Twelve teachers at area schools had an intensive and highly rewarding experience that prepared them not only for the classroom, but for field visits to Revolution-era Boston historic sites.

Council members Martha McNamara and Robert Allison convened the Boston Historic Sites Forum, a group of directors and directors of education at several downtown historic museums, to discuss cooperation and integration in interpretation of Boston’s early history. Two meetings have thus far been held here at the Society’s house and a spirit of collaboration is flourishing that will enhance the experience not only of students and teachers on field trips, but of parents and children as well as the general public in their exploration of Boston’s dramatic past. 

Such new programs are made possible by increasing income from the Annual Fund and the growth of the endowment. Annual gifts during the fiscal year that ended on September 30 totaled $22,055, a nice increase over $19,125 in the previous year, and even more than our all-time high of $21,705 in the year prior. The current year’s receipts in response to the letter mailed late in October have already reached $7,405. Don expressed gratitude for the generosity of all donors, with special thanks for a grant of $25,000 from trusts administered by one of our members that has been placed in the endowment, the income from which is to be used to support publications. Additionally, the Society was the beneficiary of a life insurance policy, another method of deferred giving for which we are grateful.

Member Robert Mack, who advises the Society very effectively on information technology, has been working with Office Administrator Mary Blunt to install PayPal on the Society’s website. Members will soon be able to pay dues and Annual Fund gifts, and even purchase books, electronically.

The House Committee made significant progress in developing mission statements for the house and for the furnishings, in working with Curator Toby Hall to create a new inventory of the furnishings, and in beginning to address aging mechanical systems. Sadly, chair Cheryl Robertson died in July. We miss her participation and her enthusiasm. Richard Nylander has graciously agreed to chair the committee, and Charles Sullivan, Executive Director of the Cambridge Historical Society and a veteran preservationist, has joined the committee.

The Committee on Publications has also been in transition following the death in August of Pauline Maier. Fortunately Kenneth Minkema, Executive Editor of The Works of Jonathan Edwards and of the Jonathan Edwards Center & Online Archive at Yale University, has assumed the committee chair. Mary Sarah Bilder and Celeste Walker have also been appointed to the committee by the Council. When the committee met last week, it began to address issues of copyright, digitization, web access, searchability--the whole future of scholarly publication.

A scholarly publication of central importance to the Colonial Society is the New England Quarterly, to which the Society has made a subvention almost from the journal’s founding in 1928. A New England Quarterly subscription, in print or online or both, is available to every member of the Colonial Society at no cost. Don will e-mail members within the next month with instructions for subscribing.


The Society collaborates with the New England Quarterly in offering annually the Walter Muir Whitehill Prize in Early American History. This year the prize committee-- Fred Anderson of the University of Colorado, David Hall of the Harvard Divinity School, and Mary Beth Norton of Cornell University--selected Abram C. Van Engen, Assistant Professor at Washington University, St. Louis, who received his Ph.D. in 2010 from Northwestern University. His essay, "Origins and Last Farewells: Bible Wars, Missing Text, and the Making of American History," will soon be published in the New England Quarterly.
Last winter William Fowler, President of NEQ, Inc. and past president of the Colonial Society, suggested that a committee of representatives of the New England Quarterly and of the Colonial Society be formed to discuss the future of the journal. This was occasioned by the retirement plans of Editor Linda Smith Rhoads, but caused by a need to address the position of the journal in changing worlds of scholarship and technology. The Society’s representatives are Jonathan Chu, Jane Kamensky, and Don. The committee convened in early October and will meet again tomorrow.

Don noted that all the Society’s committees contribute valued and essential service, for which the Council is most grateful. Standing committees—Nominating, Finance, Auditing, and Publications—are appointed annually by the Council under the By-Laws. Ad hoc committees, appointed by the President, have had no fixed terms. The Council voted in September to have three-year terms for members of ad-hoc committees, and to consider rotation in committee membership. Don will be in contact with committee chairs in the coming months to discuss this.

The Membership Directory Committee has created an online membership site and will soon issue a print directory. Don again urged members to log on to the membership site to confirm the accuracy and completeness of one’s entry. One last reminder will be sent prior to publication of the print directory.

Don concluded by inviting members to the December 19th Stated Meeting to hear Member Nathaniel Philbrick speak on Bunker Hill; to the meeting on February 20th, when Paul Staiti of Mount Holyoke College will discuss John Trumbull’s painting The Death of Warren at Bunker’s Hill; and to the meeting on April 17th, to hear Lisa Brooks of Amherst College on King Philip's War. 
  The meeting adjourned at 6.47 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie A. Morris 

Recording Secretary

